VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
June 11, 2019


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. Trustee Joseph Ellis was absent.

A motion to approve the minutes from the May 9, 2019 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the May 13, 2019 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

A thank-you card was received from Marilyn Rauch and her family thanking the Village for the dedication of Village Hall to past Mayor Henry Rausch.

A letter was received from Windham Women’s Expo advising the Village that this event will occur on Sat. August 17th from 10 a.m.-4 p.m. at St. Theresa’s Church on Rt. 23.

A letter was received from Tom Russo in response to e-mail exchanges with Tara Bachner regarding the ability to see around bushes blocking sight view to the sidewalk. Current code interpretation refers only to sight distance when coming on to the road. 

A letter was received from the Town of Coxsackie notifying the Village that a Public Hearing will be held on June 11, 2019 at 7 p.m. at Town Hall for considering Local Law 1 of 2019 to amend Chapter 67 “regulations and approval standards for solar energy collection systems.”

A letter was received from the NYS DEC regarding modifying the Village’s Water Withdrawal Permit from the reservoirs. 

Correspondence Sent

A letter was sent to the Department of Health for certification of the Village’s Annual Drinking Water Quality Report. 
A letter was sent to Aaron Flach showing the Village’s support for his projects for the downtown area as approved last month by the Board.

Liaisons & Board Reports
Trustee Ringwald reported that the Department of Public Works has been busy with bush mowing, weed eating and doing spring clean-up. They started repairing roads with hot-mix asphalt over potholes and water breaks. The men also used the tub grinder to chop up last year’s brush pile on Cato Street. They cleaned out catch basins, used millings to resurface the road going into Cato Street and filled large potholes on Railroad Avenue. They filled in potholes on Bailey Street with winter mix, and put up flags for Memorial Day and the summer season. The men installed two “No Parking” signs at Hose 3 Firehouse, and blacktopped over water and sewer breaks on Ely Street, Noble Street, and the parking lots at the Village Building and Rescue Squad. They filled in posts at the Firehouse with concrete and installed cable, and at McQuade Park they pulled out old concrete fence posts and filled it with topsoil, raked and seeded the area. They did some repairs and cleaned the front grille on the backhoe. The men also did some repairs to the trucks, and responded to a water break on Ely Street that turned out to be a sewer issue. They repaired two 2-foot sections of 15” sewer main on Ely Street, where the joints had opened up causing a large sink hole in the road. Trustee Ringwald reported that the men replaced a fire hydrant behind Universal Car Wash, and repaired a water break on Sunset Boulevard just past the school tennis courts. 

Trustee Daoust reported that the Water Department responded to a water break on Ely Street that turned out to be a sewer issue, and repaired a water break on Sunset Boulevard. He stated that the Water Department is up to date on all preventative maintenance, and that Kevin Jung, Water Plant Operator, has resigned effective 6/14/19. Trustee Daoust reported that the Wastewater Department has completed and is up to date on all preventative maintenance, and they used the hydro jet to clear 300 ft. of lines on Van Dyck Street, and 250 ft. of lines on Whitbeck Street. He stated that the Wastewater Plant is operating at a 97% removal rate. 

Mayor Evans reported that the new Fire Tanker has been delivered to the dealership to be lettered and outfitted. The old Fire Tanker will be considered surplus and can be auctioned off. 

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Chief attended the School Safety Meeting at the Coxsackie-Athens High School on May 22nd along with School Resource Officer Ryan Williams. The Chief stated that it was a very informative meeting where the Police had an opportunity to meet with Questar and local school officials. One of the results of this meeting was the installation of the Ultra-High Frequency Radio and antenna. In the event of an emergency the Police will be able to communicate with staff and provide direction in addition to be more proactive in an emergent event. She stated that the Police Chief is looking into obtaining a Stop the Bleed Grant for the clotting factor and tourniquets for both the patrol vehicles and the officers. In the event they do not extend the grant to law enforcement, the Police Chief has already made inquiries with Albany County Sheriff’s Department to obtain kits at the wholesale cost as they have been afforded. She stated that the Police Chief had one of the Police Officers complete the E-Justice TAC Officer training for the Police Department, so that the Police Department is in compliance with DCJS’s requirement. Trustee Ringwald reported that the Memorial Day Parade was well attended and went very well with no incidents to report. The Police Department is now looking towards Yard Sale Weekend and are planning for the Village wide event. 

Trustee Hanse reported that both the Code Enforcement Office and the Planning Board have been quiet with nothing of significance to report.

Mayor Evans reported that the Village had the Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade Project Groundbreaking, and work is to begin at any time. There will be disruptions to South River Street and Reed Street, but the contractors will try to minimize the impact and the Village will alert residents in advance. He stated that the Village also had the Playground Dedication Ceremony for the new playground at McQuade Park. There was some feedback from residents on the need for a play area for toddler age children. The Village took this feedback and ordered a new toddler friendly play area that has already arrived. The Village is just waiting on installation which should be completed this early summer. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he had a few questions regarding the approval of purchasing a new Fire Command vehicle. He asked the Board Members why the vehicle is in need of replacement, when it does not seem like it has high mileage. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is true that the current vehicle has under 100,000 miles on it, but that the air conditioning does not work, and it has other various issues that keep popping up. 

Trustee Hanse asked what would happen to the old vehicle after the new one is purchased. 

Mayor Evans stated that once the new vehicle is received, the old one will be put out to bid. 

Trustee Hanse asked about the cost of the new vehicle, including radios, lights, sirens and striping.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mayor Evans said that in no way would the cost for the vehicle in its entirety exceed $50,000.00 including all costs associated with radios, lights, sirens and striping.
Trustee Hanse asked if the funds received from putting the old command vehicle out to bid would offset the cost of the new vehicle. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is correct. Any funds received from putting the old vehicle out to bid will be applied to the Fire Department budget to offset the cost of the new vehicle. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Kevin Lutes of 59 Mansion Street asking for the waiving of late fees in the amount of $ 38.83 for the last water/sewer billing quarter, due to the fact that he never received a bill and he has a very good payment history was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from John Cahill of 21 Washington Avenue asking for the waiving of late fees in the amount of $ 108.08, due to the fact that he purchased the home last October and the bill was not switched to his name was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

The request received from Nicholas Oringer of 35 Wayne Drive asking for the waiving of late fees in the amount of $ 410.63, due to the fact that he purchased the home through foreclosure and was not notified of the previous water/sewer balance in the account, and the bill was not switched to his name, was tabled for further discussion.

A motion to approve putting the old sewer jet trailer out to bid with bids due by July 2, 2019 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve Chief Burdick to purchase a 2019 Chevy Tahoe Command Vehicle for the Fire Department, with all upfitting included, at a cost not to exceed $ 50,000.00 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the resignation received from Kevin Jung, Water Plant Operator, whose last day worked will be June 14, 2019 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Eileen Goble as Farmers’ Market Chairperson for the 2019 season was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Peddler’s Permit application received from Jesse Salcido, of Southwestern Advantage, to sell educational learning systems door to door in the village was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the quote received from Barr-None Coating Applications in the amount of $7,700 for fueling depot containment system work was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve advertising the Request for Proposal for cemetery fence refurbishment work was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Proclamation dedicating June 13, 2019 as 1st Grader Day was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Proclamation dedicating August 10th as honorary Coxsackie American Legion Post 166 Day was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve moving the July Work Session from July 4th to July 2nd at 6 p.m. and the July Village Board Meeting from July 8th to July 9th at 7 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Coxsackie Yacht Club for a variance from the noise ordinance to allow them to have a band play until midnight during their annual Open House on July 20, 2019 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve leasing or bonding a new backhoe at a cost not to exceed $ 109,100.00 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from May 1-31, 2019 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 974-1029 totaling $49,199.97; Water Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 372-392 totaling $ 17,231.88; Sewer Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 364-383 totaling $ 21,521.15; Adopt A Grave Fund Abstract #13, vouchers 5-6 totaling $ 5,210.00; Owl Project Fund Abstract #13, voucher #2 totaling $ 18.50; was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-40 totaling $ 34,272.83; Water Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-8 totaling $ 4,741.35; Sewer Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-6 totaling $ 11,894.22; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #1, vouchers 1-2 totaling $ 315.44; was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Eileen Goble introduced herself and stated that she has worked with the Farmers’ Market since last year, and she will be taking over for the 2019 season. She stated that she will also be working with Kim Bender on coming up with a job description for Farmers’ Market Manager, since it was discovered that there are no guidelines to follow. 

Thomas Russo of 147 Mansion Street stated hat he cannot see around his neighbor’s bushes blocking sight view to the sidewalk when pulling out of his driveway. 

Trustee Hanse asked if Mr. Russo has spoken to his neighbors regarding the issue with their bushes. 

Thomas Russo stated that he has spoken to his neighbors regarding this issue, but they were not receptive. He has had problems with these neighbors in the past. 

Mayor Evans stated that he’ll reach out to the Code Enforcement Officer and they will both go there and take a look at the bushes. Unfortunately, the current Village code interpretation refers only to sight distance when coming on to the road. It doesn’t address the sidewalk. He said that the Code Enforcement Officer can at least start by taking a look at the height and size of the bushes to see if there is any violation there. He asked Mr. Russo to give the Village Board some time to work on this issue. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


